
 

 

Dear Friends,  
 
As many of you know, on 
January 21, the Rt. Rev. Mari-
ann Edgar Budde, Bishop of 
the Episcopal Diocese of 
Washington, delivered a ser-
mon at the Washington Na-
tional Cathedral where she 
spoke about unity and the 
foundation of our nation and 
our faith.  In her sermon, to-
ward the end, Bishop Budde 
directly addressed President 

Trump, imploring him to have mercy for those who 
are scared now, in particular children who are gay, 
lesbian and transgendered, as well as undocumented 
families.  
 
As Episcopalians, our values come from the Bible 
which guides us. We do not have a single, united 
view of the Bible. Part of our identity as Episcopali-
ans relies on the fact that each of us can apply our 
own reason and understanding to the scriptures. We 
can work them out ourselves. And when we do that, 
we don't always come up with the same understand-
ing.  
 
In every church I have served, we have had members 
not just from one political party, and people who do 
not all vote for the same candidate, and people who 
disagree about some of the fundamental aspects of 
our faith. Part of what makes the Episcopal Church 
great is that there is diversity of thought and belief. 
There is a wide path we walk, and we believe there is 
no one way you have to believe, or one way you have 
to practice your faith. We were made to have a broad 
umbrella.  
 

 
 
Bishop Budde, in her remarks, addressed two of the 
biggest political hot-button issues of the day, immi-
gration and LGBTQ+ rights. Of course, talking about 
these things directly to the President is going to stir 
the pot, because these issues mean a lot to the Presi-
dent, and they mean a lot to some people in our coun-
try.   
 
In the days after Bishop Budde's remarks, two of 
those people reached out to Trinity. We got two calls 
from people who may or may not have been from 
Escondido, who likely found us by Googling us. 
Both of the calls were from people who were upset 
enough about what the Bishop said that they called 
some Episcopal Church. The first call came from a 
woman who accused us (and me personally) of bring-
ing fentanyl over the border and said we have com-
mitted some horrible child abuse, although she was a 
little jumbled and vague. She was clearly agitated, 
and I wanted to understand what she was saying.  I 
tried to engage with her in conversation, but she was 
not interested in conversing, she just wanted to be 
angry. After a few minutes of me trying to talk, I said 
God Bless You and I hung up.  
 
Later in the day, the second call came from a gentle-
man. Ater I answered he said: “Do you know you are 
on a train to hell”? And I asked him what he meant, 
and he explained that we were going to hell because 
of what the Bishop said and because of our affiliation 
with this church. The phone call in the morning 
caught me a little off guard, but this time I was ready 
to really engage, and I told the man that I had no 
doubt about my own personal salvation. And I said - 
let's talk. But he, too, was not interested in really 
talking. He told me again that we were on a train to 
hell, he liked that image, and then he hung up. 

A Message From Fr. Tom 

(continued on page 2) 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=xwwaEuDeqM8
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=xwwaEuDeqM8
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A Message From Fr. Tom 

ICS Food of the Month - Please bring any non-perishable food to Trinity.  The need is especially urgent.   
This month’s highlighted item: Macaroni & Cheese 

Interactions like that don't really bother me, conflict is 
not a horrible thing, and disagreements are okay. I feel 
sad or better yet regretful that people's faith drives 
them to reach out in anger to aggressively confront 
strangers. Their practice of faith is closed to discus-
sion. It is not a broad umbrella. And it distorts the im-
age of Jesus.  
 
The man who called told me that Jesus did not love 
but that he was a warrior.  I would not necessarily put 
it that way, but if Jesus were a warrior, what kind of 
war was he fighting? He was fighting a war against the 
powers and principalities of chaos and division and 
oppression. In his day, Jesus was a warrior for hope, a 
warrior for inclusion, and a warrior for mercy and 
love.  
 
While Episcopalians may not agree about everything, 
seeing Jesus as the presence of God's mercy and love 
is one of the things we probably do agree on. When it 
comes to current politics, especially these two hot-
button issues of immigration and LGBTQ+ rights, I 
think we can all see that people from these communi-
ties live in fear. What the Bishop said is right - fami-
lies, children, innocent people live in fear of what 
comes next. And mercy is appropriate. Mercy is com-
passion shown especially to an offender or to one sub-
ject to one's power. It is right, and Biblical, to provide 
mercy for those in your power who are afraid.  
 
Mercy can mean many things, and a merciful response 
can take many forms. It is possible that the administra-
tion or the courts or individual legislations will find 
room in their hearts for mercy (and love), but it's pos-
sible that they won't. For my part, I will never forget 
that as a follower of Jesus, I have been charged with 
the care of Jesus's love and mercy, and that charge 
comes not because I am a priest, or because of my po-
litical affiliation. It comes because I have read the Bi-
ble and studied the Bible and found my salvation 
through the Jesus Christ who, in the Bible, tells me to 

love my enemies (Matthew 5:44) and that the merciful 
are blessed (Matthew 5:7) and that we should be mer-
ciful, just as our Father is merciful (Luke 6:36).  
 
We all have been charged with the care of Jesus's love 
and mercy, and these examples of not-love, of un-love 
coming as a response to Bishop Budde's sermon are 
reminders of how powerful Jesus's love is. It upsets 
people that God loves everyone.  
 
I choose today to let God's love wash over me, and to 
connect me to those who are in harm's way who are 
the ones most needing mercy.  I choose today to love 
those people who called me, even though I want to 
pity them for the anger and division in their hearts. 
You don't call strangers like this if you are at peace.  
 
This is probably not going to go away. Political things 
will likely keep coming up. We may keep getting calls 
- only two so far. And I am committed to talking with 
anyone about political issues at any time, if it helps us 
all understand each other better and if it helps us find 
the love which is at the core of our beings, that which 
unites us across differences. So far, I am zero for two 
at finding unity across difference this month. But as a 
steward charged with the care of Jesus's love and mer-
cy, I am going to continue to try. May you also find 
ways to practice Jesus's love and mercy in your life in 
what will be challenging and divisive times.  
 
God bless us. God bless our Nation and our President. 
God bless those who are afraid because of their sexu-
ality, their sexual identity, or their immigration status. 
And may Jesus give us all his mercy and his love.  
 
Faithfully,  
Tom+ 
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My name is Cindy Dod-
son, and I am so glad to 
be spending the better 
part of 2025 with all of 
you at Trinity. I am a 
Postulant and, God will-
ing and the people con-
senting, I will be or-
dained as a Deacon in the 
Episcopal Church in 
2026. During this time at 
Trinity, I will be working 
with Father Tom on my 
specific learning goals, 

and I am excited to be getting to know all of you, as 
well. 
 

My sending church is St. Mary’s in the Valley in Ra-
mona, the town in which I have lived for more than 
17 years. I have served on our Bishop’s Committee, 
managed the Community Garden, facilitated two Sa-
cred Ground Circles, have led a Meal Ministry and 
have started a Godly Play Ministry. I have been ac-
tive in the Music Ministry at St. Mary’s, and have 
been on the preaching rotation for this past year. I 
love to read and have facilitated more than a few 
book studies. 
 
I believe that we are all made in the image of God 
and are all on a journey of faith. I believe in the dig-
nity of all and that we all bring our many gifts to the 
community. I am excited to grow with you as we 
build relationships and work together in service to the 
Lord. 

Welcome Sessy Cruz  
Our New Office Administrator 

Hello, my name 
is Sessy Cruz, 
and I’m thrilled 
to be part of the 
community here 
at Trinity. I’m 
currently a stu-
dent at Palomar 
College.   I plan 
to transfer to 
Cal State in 
Spring 2026 to 

complete my bachelor’s degree in Business Manage-
ment. 
 
Faith has been a guiding part of my life. I grew up 
attending Vista Church Assembly of God from infan-
cy until age 15 and am grateful to now be part of this 

wonderful community at Trinity. 
Outside of my studies and church life, I have a pas-
sion for the outdoors. My family and I go camping 
roughly once a month, and I’ve been fortunate to trav-
el across much of the United States. I’m also dedicat-
ed to gym training, which I’ve been pursuing for over 
a year as a way to stay active and balanced. 
 
I look forward to connecting with you, growing in 
faith together, and serving in ways that honor God 
and uplift our community. 

Welcome Cindy Dodson to Trinity 
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This month, still early in the new year, is a good time 
to look back at where we’ve been and where we might 
be headed in the coming months. We’ve just complet-
ed Trinity’s Annual Meeting, where we reviewed the 
results of 2024 and looked ahead to 2025 as a Congre-
gation and for our individual ministries. But since a lot 
of you may not have been able to attend the Annual 
Meeting, nor gotten a copy of the Annual Meeting re-
ports booklet, I think now is a good time to re-cap 
some of that information. 
 
The Samaritan Team was re-activated in the spring 
of 2024, not even a year ago, after being inactive dur-
ing the pandemic years. There was a lot of interest in 
getting this “umbrella” Ministry going again. Some of 
the main ministries of the Samaritan Team, such as the 
Haven House Dinner Ministry, were (and are) still 
going strong within Trinity. With support from Father 
Tom, we re-started The Samaritan Team in late April 
2024. Helen Joline and Jan McDaniel volunteered to 
be the co-leaders of The Samaritan Team and to spear-
head getting the Ministry re-ignited as a key Ministry 
area within Trinity. 
 
The primary mission of the Samaritan Team is to 
identify, plan, coordinate, and execute the Service and 
Outreach Ministries of Trinity. We also have a focus 
on social needs and social justice issues in our com-
munity, for example, homelessness and food insecuri-
ty. But all projects taken on by the Samaritan Team 
have a goal of providing Service and Outreach to our 
neighbors, in our local area, and within the larger com-
munities of Escondido and San Diego.  We also have 
an intent to focus especially on the needs of Interfaith 
Community Services (ICS). This is for a few reasons: 
first, Trinity is one of the founding congregations of 
ICS, and we have an enduring interest in supporting 
the needs of the programs at Interfaith.  But in addi-
tion, by working with and through ICS, we will be able 
to more easily leverage the efforts of the people at 
Trinity. We can amplify the resources we have availa-
ble to reach a larger portion of our community. In this 
way we can more effectively be “Christ’s hands and 
feet” in our community. We don’t only work on pro-
jects with ICS, but it is a key source of outreach and 
service projects for us.  
 
 
 

Here are some highlights of 2024: 
 
We continued and even enhanced the Haven House 
Dinner Ministry, now called the Turk Center Dinner 
Ministry. Twice a month, Trinity volunteers go to the 
Turk Center of ICS to serve dinner and provide dessert 
to the residents of the Turk Center. The residents at 
Turk are neighbors who are homeless who have recent-
ly been discharged from a medical facility and/or who 
need continued recuperative medical care, as well as 
some general shelter clients who would have been part 
of the former Haven House. In addition to serving the 
food, assisting the residents during the meal, and help-
ing with clean up and dish washing, in late 2023 we 
added the provision of desserts with each meal we 
serve. That simple part of our service has been a real 
hit and is a real asset to our service at the Turk Center.  
You should see how the faces of the residents light up 
when they hear we are back and have brought a deli-
cious dessert! The smile of those faces as they go 
through the food line are a priceless reward for our 
volunteers! We now have an expanded number of 
Trinity folks volunteering each time. We have a group 
of women who readily pitch in and provide the desserts 
when needed. We have an easy sign-up process. And 
we have several anonymous Trinity folks who have 
generously donated monies to support our purchase of 
the desserts for our Dinners. This Ministry continues to 
adjust, “hum along” and get better with each passing 
year.  
 
In June 2024, we started “Sack Lunch Sundays” for 
making sandwiches and assembling sack lunches for 
ICS. These lunches are given out by ICS to anyone 
who needs food, or lunches for their kids, etc. - basi-
cally anyone who is in need of a meal. ICS distributes 
over 300 sack lunches each day, so the need is huge. 
Thanks to the hard work and initiative of Faith Much, 
Cindy Kratz, and Sandra Robinson from our Samari-
tan Team, we now have a well-organized monthly 
“Sack Lunch Sunday” on the first Sunday of each 
month, right after church.  
 
Initially we had a goal of making 90 sack lunches each 
time. Now we have such a well-organized process for 
gathering the donations of materials, and we have such 
an efficient assembly line for making sandwiches and 
stuffing lunch bags, that we typically turn out 120 to 
130+ lunches every time!  

Samaritan Ministries 
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Samaritan Ministries 

Even better, that great assembly line brings in lots of 
parishioner sandwich-makers, and lots of sack lunch 
assemblers, especially the young people in our church 
(and notably, the Sharp Family!). It’s a fun way for 
Trinity folks of all ages to be involved in a very worth-
while Ministry! 
 
Thanks to the initiative of Kim Billman, the Samaritan 
Team now has a “Creation Care” Ministry as one of 
our on-going ministries. Kim pretty much single-
handedly started and promoted this Ministry. With the 
help of the Sunday School kids, she also is the regular 
“maintainer” of this ministry, gathering up the recycla-
bles and making sure everything gets to the right place. 
Thank you, Kim! 
In August we joined forces with the Daughters of the 
King to start an on-going project to collect Hygiene 
Kit items (soap, toothbrushes, toothpaste, shampoo, 
etc.) for ICS. Feminine hygiene products are an espe-
cially big need. This was initially spearheaded by 
Leslie Castillo of our team. Leslie put a collection bin 
in the narthex, and we have been collecting hygiene 
items donated by Trinity folks and taking them to ICS. 
ICS uses them to make up hygiene kits for distribution 
to the community, particularly the homeless. The re-
sponse from Trinity has been great – we regularly have 
a full bin of items to deliver to ICS! 
 
Again, thanks to the efforts of Kim Billman and oth-
ers, Andrea Nelson, and including the Sunday 
School kids, we have a beautiful, functional, and be-
loved “Little Food Pantry” once again next to Trini-
ty’s 9th Ave. driveway.  The previous little pantry was 
in great disrepair, and we were not sure if was being 
used. The Vestry initially wanted to discontinue this 
effort and remove the little pantry house, which had 
become a bit of an eyesore. Thanks to some diligent 
work, of Kim, Celena Lopes, and others were able to 
gather info to show that the pantry was indeed being 
used and was valued by neighborhood folks who 
brought and took food from it. Volunteers were re-
cruited to help rebuild the little pantry (Andrea Nelson 
did the “construction” part), The Sunday School de-
signed and created the decorations for the outside of 
Little Pantry. And like a miracle, people who were 
neighbors but not even part of Trinity brought and do-
nated materials and helped to get the little pantry in-
stalled, and looking beautiful and welcoming again. 
Kim has volunteered to be the regular “steward” of the 

Little Food Pantry. Thanks to Kim and many others, 
we now have an on-going food ministry with our 
“Little Food Pantry” once again!  
Our usual Advent/Christmas Giving Tree was back 
again in our narthex throughout Advent and Christmas 
Day of 2024. Kim Billman, David Lewis, Marilou 
Kratzenstein did the work to get our Tree up and 
adorned with lots of “ornaments” – tags that specified 
items that were in great need by clients of Interfaith. 
Trinity stepped up as usual to put a huge array of items 
around the tree – the Narthex was almost filled to the 
brim with packages under the tree! After Christmas, 
Kim transported all the “gifts” to ICS to be distributed 
to the children, families, and individuals who awaited 
them all. Thanks to the three folks who made this hap-
pen! 

 
These are just highlights of things accomplished by the 
Samaritan Team in 2024. We have a lot on “irons in 
the fire” and ideas for new projects and ministry initia-
tives we can do in 2025.  Some of the possibilities in-
clude:  being a “Support Congregation” for the newly 
re-started Interfaith Shelter Network (Rotational Shel-
ter) in North County. We used to regularly host the 
“Rotational Shelter” in our Parish Hall, and this may 
be a way to “stick a toe in” to participating in some 
way again. We are exploring the possibility of helping 
start a “Humanity Showers” program somewhere in 
Escondido. We are looking for ways to partner with 
other churches eager to work with us, specifically 
House of Prayer Lutheran Church, on service and out-
reach projects that we can do jointly. And lastly, we 
may soon have a “Sock It To Me Sunday” project to 
look forward to! We think 2025 will be another excit-
ing and fulfilling year of service Ministries. There is 
no lack of outreach we can do, and neighbors we can 
serve, because…we are ALL Samaritans. 
 
Jan McDaniel and Helen Joline 
Coordinators for The Samaritan Team Ministry 
Helen’s Cell # 970-946-0471 
 bitsyjoline@gmail.com 
Jan's cell # 760-670-7455 
jan.mcdaniel@gmail.com 

 
 

mailto:bitsyjoline@gmail.com
mailto:jan.mcdaniel@gmail.com
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Plan to attend our Mardi Gras Party on Tuesday even-
ing, March 4th. This event, the strangest and most bi-
zarre thing that Trinity does each year, draws a large 
crowd. The evening begins with a Pot Luck dinner at 
6:00pm followed by a riotous hour and a half or so of 
Binjo (not Bingo) led by Madame Paulina Stolichna-
ya, fresh from her recent, amazing, some say ficti-
tious, world wide adventures. Wear a costume or 
something colorful and plan to laugh a lot. Below is 
the latest news from the BBC and Al Jezeera …     
perhaps ... 
 
“Although stringent security measures were in place, 
it has come to light that, unbeknownst to the assem-
bled merrymakers, two or three agents from interna-
tional spy circles managed to infiltrate last year’s 
Mardi Gras-cum-BINJO Marathon at Escondido’s 
Trinity Episcopal Church.  Despite her adroit, albeit 
random, attempts to avoid detection over the years, it 
has been determined that disgruntled admirers and/or 
former associates of Madame Paulina Gregorvna Stol-
ichnaya clandestinely colluded to enable the moles to 
gain access to the annual event, following which, for 
the next several months, the operatives tracked the 
doyenne’s whereabouts and activities, reporting their 
findings to grey-faced minions in underground bun-
kers around the world. 
 
Well known, however, for her refusal to blend into the 
scenery, and being no stranger to cat-and-mouse 
games, Madame was not wholly unaware that she was 
under observation by agents of the Dark Side. Thus, 
undaunted and undeterred, she chose to amuse herself 

by playing along with these unsuspecting novices.  It 
would not be an understatement to say she gave them 
a grand run for their money. 
 
Making no attempt whatsoever to cover her tracks, 
Madame began leading the merry chase by booking a 
Himalayan climbing expedition on the northern Paki-
stan/Sikkim border.  Dressed in a lime-green skiing 
ensemble and wearing half a dozen of her favorite 
jewel-encrusted Cartier trinkets, Madame energetical-
ly made the ascent to Base Camp Two of the perilous 
Pauhunri peak, pulled an inflatable toboggan from her 
backpack, and sledded her way back to sea level, leav-
ing her exhausted trackers badly sunburnt and breath-
ing laboriously. 
 
As the year progressed, Madame continued to cross 
international frontiers fearlessly and with ease, flaunt-
ing her famed disregard for authority (and signs) by 
standing in front of the No Fumar reminder in a Cu-
ban customs hall, smoking aromatic Monte Cristo 
Whites while waiting for a young, overawed douane 
official to stamp her latest (fabricated) passport, or 
walking her newly coiffed Shih Tzu in Paris’ glorious 
Tuileries next to a freshly painted Ne pas aller à 
l’herbe admonishment, or refusing to answer queries 
from the concierge when signing herself into the icon-
ic Beverly Wilshire Hotel as Eleanor Roosevelt. 
 
Madame Stolichnaya plays by her own rules.” 
 
BELIEVE! 

Binjo & Betrayal -  
Mardi Gras and Madness - March 4th 
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Chili:  
   1st    Pam Putnicki, El Paso Chili 
   2nd   Julie Moore, Organic Turkey Chili 
   3rd    Mary Glass 
 
Tender Tummies:   
   1st   Julie Carroll, Sausage Sauerkraut Soup 
   2nd   Doreen Ewert, Corn Chowder 
   3rd   Diane Olander, Butternut Squash and  
         Sweet Potato Soup 

Desserts: 
  1st   Andrea, Chocolate Cake 
  2nd   Jan McDaniel, Sour Cream Banana Pudding 
  3rd   Cat Sharpe, Cat’s Coffee Cake 
 
Convention Delegates:  
 Jonathan Cartford & Tom Carroll,  
 Alexa Much (Alt) 

Annual Meeting - And the Winners Are ….
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Do You Know Patty Stein &  
Jonathan Cartford? 

Jonathan Cartford 
and I (Patty Stein) 
have been attending 
Trinity Episcopal 
Church since 2006, 
just one month after 
relocating here from 
St. Paul, MN. 
 
Jonathan is the 

grandchild of Norwegian Missionaries who served in 
Madagascar where all of his aunts, uncles and father 
were born. When not in Madagascar, they were fur-
loughed to Northfield, MN which became an alternate 
home for them. Most attended St. Olaf College, a 
small Lutheran liberal arts college in Northfield, in-
cluding Jonathan, siblings and various cousins. (I jok-
ingly called it “St. Cartford’s” when we were first 
married.) 
 
Jonathan spent second grade through high school in 
Seguin, Texas where his dad was a professor of music 
and worship at Texas Lutheran College. Despite 
growing up in Seguin, Minnesota was the Cartford’s 
summer home where Jonathan’s father and grandfa-
ther built a cabin on Leech Lake in northern Minneso-
ta. 
 
After attending St. Olaf, majoring in Religion, Jona-
than spent a year as a truck driver and firewood cutter 
prior to entering Pacific Lutheran Theological Semi-
nary in Berkeley, CA. My sister, Mary, was also en-
rolled there and is the one that brought Jonathan and I 
together. It has been 42 years, this year, since we have 
been married. 
 
I am the youngest of 5 children, originally from Chi-
cago but grew up in Denver where I attended nursing 
school. I was also baptized, confirmed and raised in 

the Episcopal church. Extended family members in-
clude 3 pastors, 3 psychotherapists and 2 professional 
coaches. All the Stein children have been in the help-
ing professions. It is likely what attracted me to Jona-
than who eventually worked in inpatient psychiatric 
facilities, most recently at Sharp Mesa Vista in their 
mental health unit. 
 
Most of my nursing career was spent in the operating 
room or adjacent to it as a medical products educator. 
I also worked at Scripps Health in Encinitas and La 
Jolla at Scripps Green in administrative roles. 
 
My older sister, Terri, is a long time Escondido resi-
dent, aside from a 7-yr stint serving as a missionary in 
Europe with her pastor husband. Patty’s parents used 
to attend Trinity when they came to visit, as they were 
also Episcopalians. 
 
Despite growing up Lutheran and attending a Luther-
an college and seminary, Jonathan and I went to Epis-
copal churches (including our wedding) to this day. 
We attended St. Mark’s Cathedral in Berkeley, Grace 
Cathedral in San Francisco, and eventually St. Mark’s 
Cathedral in Minneapolis where both kids, Tom and 
Lucie, were baptized and raised. 
 
Trinity has always welcomed us from the moment we 
attended in 2006. Our first experience with it was dur-
ing Ash Wednesday and Lent, being especially 
touched by the sung Passion on Good Friday. Jona-
than has always sung in the choir and when bells were 
purchased, played in the bell choir. Jonathan is on the 
vestry currently and is in charge of coffee hour. He 
has also consistently participated in Toymakers which 
spurred him on to take woodworking classes at Palo-
mar College. Jonathan also sings in the Escondido 
Center for the Arts Chorale and serves on our neigh-
borhood association Board. 
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Do You Know Patty Stein &  
Jonathan Cartford? (continued) 

Jonathan’s hobbies include woodworking, bike rid-
ing, reading, singing, and socializing. 
 
I have served on the altar flowers guild. I am a mem-
ber of Prayers and Squares and Daughters of the 
King. I have also been a reader. I worship online for 
health-related reasons. My hobbies include quilting, 
bag making, very amateur cake decorating, bread 
baking, and card making, swimming, walking and 
listening to audio books all day long.  

Trinity has been at the center of our lives since we 
started there and has become our community. 

Fr. Tom met with my husband, Jonathan Cartford and 
me to talk about the need to connect newcomers with 
the vibrant life of Trinity. Although there are different 
ways to get plugged in, it can be difficult to make the 
transition from visitor to involved member. 
 
Fr. Tom works hard to follow up with visitors to Trini-
ty. My job is to continue that connection beyond the 
initial contact Fr. Tom has made. 
 
One way to do this is to begin holding regular gather-
ings specific for newcomers, at our house monthly 
(except for summer) with different co-hosts each time. 
For example, in March, we will be co-hosting with 
Celena Lopes. I have already sent messages or spoken 
to newcomers and invited them to join us for an infor-
mal tea party from 1:30 to 3:30, open house style. We 

are looking for volunteers to help us co-host future tea 
parties but will continue to host them even if no one 
comes forward. That isn’t ideal but we want to offer a 
consistent place to gather for newcomers, keeping it 
very simple and at a regular meeting place.  
 
This is new and therefore will likely need to be adjust-
ed somewhat to see what is working and what isn’t, 
but it is worth trying, I think. I would appreciate any 
prayer support for this ministry. My goal is that folks 
feel a sense of welcome and belonging as well as safe. 
It would be wonderful to be a sort of launch pad for 
newcomers to partake of one or more of the many 
ministries at Trinity. 
 
Patty Stein 
 

NEWCOMER MINISTRY 
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We finished our last fund raiser for 2024 on Decem-
ber 22.  There was a drawing for 3 beautiful quilts 
and a travel bag.  The winners of the quilts were Pat 
Webber, Sandra Scott, and Mary Glass.  Jeannette 
Martinet won the travel bag.  This project brought in 
over $1,000.00 for the garden.   Thanks to everyone 
who participated.  Your support was greatly appreci-
ated. 
 
Our concrete pad is now fully cured and we’re ready 
for our “Gazebo Rising” team to go to work.   Ron 
Smith has generously offered to put together a team 
to tackle the challenge.  This team should be able to 
finish the project over a weekend.  Thanks to Ron, 
that will save $3,000.00 for other projects.  If anyone 
would like to help Ron please contact him.  It’s just 
one weekend!! 
 
After the gazebo and handrails are installed, we in-
tend to have a Spring dedication event.  We will be 
recognizing the Witman Foundation for their gener-
ous donations to our garden and this project in partic-
ular.  It is also the 10th anniversary of our garden’s 
existence. This event is tentatively planned for the 
end of May.  Mark your calendars so don’t miss out.  
It should be a lot of fun! 
 

Our plot markers have now been installed, and recent-
ly we had a quick placement event right after church.  
Everyone came to the garden and each person took 
one plot marker and they were placed in the appropri-
ate plot.  As David Lewis said “they got to travel like 
a maze and enjoy the garden from a different perspec-
tive”. 
 
Upcoming plans for Spring are our garden clean-up 
on Saturday March 29 @ 9:00am.  We are planning 
on a two day “Beginner Veggie Gardening” class for 
those that wish to learn how to start their own seed-
lings and be successful.  The dates and times to be 
announced. 
 
Our committee for revamping contracts and rules has 
been working diligently on streamlining and combin-
ing our current contract and rule into one document, 
and adding rules that have become necessary.  This 
project should be ready by March in both English and 
Spanish.  All gardeners will be required to read and 
sign a new contract to remain in our garden commu-
nity.   
 
If you have any ideas for activities for 2025 that you 
would like to have in the garden, please let Sandra 
Scott the Garden Manager know.   

Trinity Neighborhood Garden  
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Financial Report 

Annual Budget:  -$24,158 

                          December  2024:   

          Income (YTD) $308,954.65 

Expenses (YTD) $326,962.28 

YTD Net Income -$18,007.63 

Sack Lunch Sunday 
 - February 2nd 

For our next Sack Lunch Sunday, the February 2nd 
event, we will need lots of supplies.   We are in 
need of donations of the following items.   
 

 5 people to bring 2 loaves of soft white bread 
 5 people to bring a 3-pound bag of mandarin or-
anges 
 Packages of soft granola bars 
 (We already have contributors for chips) 
In addition, we need at least:  
 

   3 large jars of creamy peanut butter 
   3 large jars of strawberry jam 
 

If you would like to contribute, but shopping isn't 
your thing, monetary donations are used for gloves, 
hairnets, and sandwich and lunch bags. 

Holy Curiosity Schedule 
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Trinity Episcopal Church 
Phone: 760.743.1629 

Fax: 760.743.1652 
office@trinityescondido.org 
www.trinityescondido.org 

 
Office Hours: 

  Monday         9:00-Noon 
  Tuesday         9:00-Noon 
            Wednesday   9:00-Noon 
            Thursday     9:00-Noom 

 
 

STAFF 
 

Rector                                        Tom Callard 
                                                       office: ext 102   
 
Pastoral Assistant              Carolyn Richardson 
                   858.610.4684 
 
Music Director          David Lewis 
               760.724.8781 
 
Administrator                   Sessy Cruz 
                        office: ext 101 
                        
Bookkeeper             Sabrina Harris 
                                                        760.743.1629 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

VESTRY 
 

        
Senior Warden 
Leila Sackfield (’25)                        
 
Junior Warden 
Ron Smith (‘26)                               
   
 
Pat Bavender (‘28)    
Kimberly Billman (‘27)    
Beatrix Gadzekpo (‘28)   
Helen Joline (‘27)     
Joe Stanford (’26)                            
Tim Thomas (‘28)     
Tasha Thompson (‘27)                   
Mel Waterhouse (‘27)                      
Jonathan Cartford (‘26)   
 
Molly Smith                   
Clerk    
   
Treasurer 
Ange Dee       
          

 

MINISTRIES 
 

 

Website 
Dave Cowles                                     
 
Trinity Bells 
Joe Stanford                                
 
Altar Servers    
Chris Turrentine                        

SUNDAY SERVICE 
 

 

Morning Service       10:00am 
In Person and Live Stream 
 
http://www.facebook.com/Trinityescondido 
or go to the website: 
www.trinityescondido.org 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Newsletter Editor 
Jackie Miley               
  
   
 

If you don’t see your special date listed here, please contact the 
office at 760.743.1629 or office@trinityescondido.org  

to give us the details. 

******** 
For more information, including a complete list of 
our ministries and ministry leaders, please go to 

our website at:    www.trinityescondido.org 
 

******** 

                    February Birthdays 
 

6 Petey Dietz 
10 Amy Cook, Donna Kerwin 
14 Tom Witman 
15 Charlotte Jaques-Wilson 
16 Crystal Lopes-Jefferson 
17 Peyton Dabasinskas 
18 Amaya Sharpe 
19 Andrea ‘Ange’ Dee 
22 Sean Byrnes, Craig Wilson 
23 Celene Lopes, Genevieve Callard 
24 Chelsea Mitchell, Adam Quick, Brian Miller, 
Margaret Woolley 
25 Elizabeth Callard  
 

                February Anniversaries 
 

2    Lee & Gail Human 
13 Lee & Judy Simon 

mailto:office@trinityescondido.org

